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General Practioners Experience in Dietary Counselling; poor access
to Dietetic Services

Abstract:

Sir,

Studies demonstrate that in 16% of presenting illness episodes, nutritional guidelines should be considered an
essential part of treatment

1
. GPs have an important role to play as patients are exposed to ambiguous dietary advice on

the internet and in the mass media. The National Task Force on Obesity in 2005 estimated 18% of the Irish adult
population were obese, and 39% were overweight

2
. The Task Force concluded there were 300,000 overweight / obese

children in Ireland, and that the problem was growing at a rate of 10,000 per year. The Growing up In Ireland National
Longitudinal Study (2009) demonstrated 1 in 4 Irish children had an increased BMI

3
. We carried out a study which aimed

to describe General Practitioners (GPs) provision of dietary advice in the Primary Care setting in Ireland. Results
demonstrate poor access to Dietetic Services, despite evidence that obesity is a risk for a substantial and growing
minority of patients.

The Study was approved by the Ethics Committee at the TCD HSE GP Training Scheme. A postal questionnaire was sent to
247 GPs in North, South, West Co. Dublin, Dublin 18 and Co. Wicklow. The sample was obtained by selecting GPs listed
in the Irish Medical Directory from the above regions. The questionnaire examined current practice regarding dietary
counselling, sources of nutrition guidelines, access to dietetic services, and attitudes towards management of obesity
in the general practice setting. The response rate was 58% (n=143/247). A majority (86%) (n=124) of GPs indicated they
provide dietary advice to patients on a daily basis. Diabetics, Obese patients and overweight children were identified
as the 3 main priorities for targeting dietary advice.

71% (n=102) of the GPs who responded in this study have access to a dietitian, 35% (n=51) for private patients alone,
but only 10% (n=14) for GMS patients alone and 28% (n=40) for both groups. As many as 75% (n=104) of GPs prescribe
anti-obesity meds and 42% (n=61) have referred patients (x=2.5, sd 2.9) for bariatric surgery. 52% (n=75) have
patients who have had bariatric surgery (x = 2, sd 1.3) without their referral. None of the GPs reported adverse
outcome for patients who had undergone bariatric surgery.  Time constraints and ease of access to a dietitian are the
main reported barriers to offering dietary advice. GPs report recording BMI in 60% of diabetic patients versus 40% of
other patients. Average waiting time for a dietetic appointment is 1-2 months. Reduced access to a dietetic service
for GMS patients compared to private patients was a significant finding in this research. Those in greatest need have
lowest level of access. GPs in this study are already significantly concerned about the level of overweight and obese
children and adults. The high rate of patients undergoing Bariatric Surgery is striking.

This study demonstrates particularly poor access to dietetic services for socioeconomically deprived patients. Given
that GPs are ideally positioned in the intermediate term to act as key providers of dietary advice, it is likely that
continued availability of clear national guidelines, together with educational input from dietitians will remain a
mainstay of managing the risks associated with obesity in primary care. The authors recommend that the Irish College
of General Practitioners should consider providing training modules for GPs and Practice Nurses for focused dietary
interventions for patients with diabetes, obesity and renal disease.
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